


MINUTES
CITY OF FALLON – CONVENTION AND TOURISM AUTHORITY
55 West Williams Avenue
Fallon, Nevada
January 15, 2019

	The City of Fallon Convention and Tourism Authority met in a regularly scheduled meeting on the above date in the Council Chambers, 55 West Williams Avenue, Fallon, Nevada.    

	Present:
	Chairwoman, Kelly Frost 
Board member Jay Bhakta
Director of Tourism & Special Events, Jane Moon 
City Clerk, Gary C. Cordes  

The meeting was called to order by Chairwoman Frost at 3:30 p.m.  

Chairwoman Frost led the Pledge of Allegiance.   

	Chairwoman Frost inquired if the agenda had been posted in compliance with NRS requirements.

	City Clerk Cordes advised that the agenda was posted in compliance with NRS 241.  

Public Comments 

Chairwoman Frost inquired if there were any public comments.  She noted that comments are to be general in nature, not relative to any agenda items.  No action may be taken on a matter raised under this item until the matter has been specifically included on an agenda as an item upon which action will be taken.  

No public comments were noted.            

Approval of Tourism Board meeting minutes for October 23, 2018

No additions or corrections were noted. 

Board Member Bhakta motioned to approve the Tourism Board meeting minutes for October 23, 2018, as submitted, seconded by Chairwoman Frost and approved with a 2-0 vote by the Tourism Board.  

Consideration of a Grant Applications

A) Churchill Arts Council for the Oats Park Art Center: $12,000
B) Fallon High School Rodeo Club for the Fallon High School and Jr. High School Rodeo: $2,500

C) Motor Sports Safety Inc. for the 2019 Top Gun Dragstrip Drag Racing Season: $10,000

D) Nevada Cattlemen’s Association for the 2019 Fallon All Breeds Bull Sale: $2,500

E) Rattlesnake Raceway for 2019 Season Promotions: $10,000

F) Lahontan Auto Racing Association for Octane Fest 2016: $10,000

Consideration of a Grant Application by Churchill Arts Council for the Oats 
Park Art Center: 2019 Core Programs

Chairwoman Frost informed the next agenda item for review is consideration of a Grant Application by Churchill Arts Council for the Oats Park Center.

Director Moon introduced the grant application by Churchill Arts Council for the Oats Park Center and informed the staff recommendation for the 2019 Core Program is $12,000.  Director Moon stated that Valerie Serpa is here to give an update and answer questions from the board.

Ms. Serpa addressed the board informing on the new poster format on the performance, January 26th Program, Bill Purcell, that will be put on at the Oats Park Center.  This performance will be featuring movies like, “When you Wish Upon a Star”.  In April they will be hosting a convention. The State Tourism Conference will open, followed with a reception at the Arts Center.  

Chairwoman Frost inquired if these posters will be seen throughout town.  Ms. Serpa informed us that posters will be available around town, through social media, mailings, amongst other resources.    

Board member Bhakta inquired if the hotels will be receiving these posters as well.  Ms. Serpa informed that they will be wherever people are happy to have them.  

Board member Bhakta inquired if there has been an increase of interest during the 2016-2018 years.  Ms. Serpa responded that there has been an increase of interest on average an eight to ten percent.  She furthermore included the out of State supporters who follow their events through social media; making her proud of our town, and the ambassadors that support our town and artists.  

Board member Bhakta inquired on the number of events they have a year.  Ms. Serpa informed that 8-9 performances are done a year; 2 film series, 6 exhibitions, 3 poetry readings.  In addition, she informed of some of the Summer events that are also offered; Lariat Nights is held every other week in their courtyard, allowing the community to enjoy local artists, cocktails, and music.  She additionally added on how the Arts Council can be rented for weddings, reunions, and birthdays. 

Chairwoman Frost inquired if there are any further questions or comments.  She noted no further questions or comments.

Board member Bhakta motioned to approve $12,000 to the Churchill Arts Council for the Oats Park Art Center; Chairwoman Frost seconded and approved with a 2-0 vote by the Board.
   
Consideration of a Grant Application by the Fallon High School Rodeo Club for the Fallon High and Jr. High Rodeo

Chairwoman Frost informed the next agenda item for review is consideration of Grant Application by the Fallon High School Rodeo Club for the Fallon High and Jr. High Rodeo.

Director Moon introduced the grant application and representatives for the Rodeo Club, Monyca Jensen and Leta Ikonen.

Monyca Jensen introduced herself as the Director of the Rodeo Club, and introduced the President of the club, Leta Ikonen.  

Leta Iknonen informed of the rodeo April 5th-8th and made the board aware that other members were also there to show their support.  

[bookmark: _Hlk536172258]Chairwoman Frost inquired on the amount of people the Rodeo was expecting.  Ms, Jensen responded with an approximate number of one-hundred and twenty-five.  Board member Bhakta followed with the question of an approximate number of outside visitors the Rodeo will have.  Ms. Jensen informed that they come from all over Nevada and range between 75-80 people that have to stay at the fairgrounds, stay in the hotels, go out to eat, and shop with their families.

Chairwoman inquired of the Fallon Rodeo popularity.  Ms. Iknonen replied that she believes Fallon seems to be the biggest and the most fun rodeo.  

Chairwoman Frost inquired on where the State Finals Rodeo would take place.  Ms. Jensen reported that State Finals would be held in Las Vegas.  Chairwoman Frost responded with a follow-up question if Fallon would ever be considered to hold the State Rodeo Finals in the future.  Ms. Jensen reported that it goes up for bid and yes, Fallon comes up and could very well be considered in the future to hold a Rodeo.

Chairwoman Frost inquired if there are any further questions or comments.  She noted no further questions or comments.
Board member Bhakta motioned to approve $2,500 to the Fallon High School Rodeo Club for the Fallon High and Jr. High School Rodeo; Chairwoman Frost seconded, the grant was approved with a 2-0 vote by the Board.   

Consideration of Grant Application by Motor Sports Safety, Inc. for the 2019 Top Gun Dragstrip Drag Racing Season

Chairwoman Frost informed the next agenda item for review is consideration of Grant Application by Motor Sports Safety Inc. for the 2019 Top Gun Dragstrip Drag Racing Season.

Director Moon introduced the grant application and representative for Motor Sports Safety, Inc., for the 2019 Top Gun Dragstrip Drag Racing Season, Treasurer, Jim Setterberg.  She informed the staff recommendation for the grant is $10,000.
  
Mr. Setterberg addressed the board informing the board Top Gun will be holding a ten-race event this year, that will be sponsored by Summit Racing in Reno.  Informing the board that there will be a NHRA National Open event that draws people all over Western Nevada and runs concurrently with Octane Fest.  Mr. Setterberg informed the event has between 100-150 large dragster street cars, and approximately 75 junior dragsters, bringing ages 6-18-year-old youth.  He also informed of the event, $5.00 Fridays which has become very popular.  He let the board know that on a typical Friday approximately 100-200 cars attend, he feels this helps keep kids off the street. 

Board member Bhakta inquired on how many cars come during the weekend.  Mr. Setterberg informed they receive between 30-35 cars, and less on Sundays, bringing in 20-25.    

Board member Bhakta inquired on the survey the Raceway conducts.  Mr. Setterberg responded that it is done during the National Open.  Board member Bhakta inquired on the number of racers that stay in the hotels.  Mr. Setterberg informed that 60% of their registrants are from inside Nevada, and 40% come from outside of Nevada.  He also informed the board that during these events many stay in their motor homes at the dragstrip, but sometimes many come into town to stay in hotels.  He also informed due to not having evening races, often people come to town during the evening for dinner and entertainment. 
	
Chairwoman Frost inquired if the event occurs ten different weekends during the year.  Mr. Setterberg informed that they keep busy about 10 weekends in the series, with the $5.00 Friday event, in addition to test and tune weekends.

Chairwoman Frost inquired if there are any further questions or comments.  She noted no further questions or comments.

Board member Bhakta motioned to approve $10,000 to Motor Sports Safety, Inc. for the 2019 Top Gun Dragstrip Drag Racing Season; Chairwoman Frost seconded, and the grant was approved with a 2-0 vote by the Board.

Consideration of a Grant Application by Nevada Cattlemen’s Association for the 2019 Fallon All Breeds Bull Sale

Chairwoman Frost informed the next agenda item for review is consideration of Grant Application by Nevada Cattleman’s Association for the 2019 Fallon All Breeds Bull Sale.

Director Moon introduced the grant application and representative for the Nevada Cattleman’s Association for the 2019 Fallon All Breeds Bull Sale, Davie Stix.  She informed the staff recommendation for the grant is $2,500.

Davie Stix addressed the board informing the board that this association has been around for 53 years, and they are back again.  He informed that this is a big event, but that he suspected the numbers may be down this year, looked at it as a positive.  He informed that there are approximately 1,000 people that come greater than a 30-mile radius.  Mr. Stix informed of all the different people this event brings in.  

Chairwoman Frost inquired on if the Dog Trials this year. Mr. Stix informed that there are four parts to the Bull Sales: The Dog Trial, which he stated was a huge spectator event, and fun to watch; the Cowbell’s Dance on Friday; the Trade Show, which he acknowledged the Ott’s Farm for their huge help during this event last year by bringing their equipment to this show. 

	Chairwoman Frost thanked Mr. Stix for doing a good job every year.

	Chairwoman Frost inquired if there are any further questions or comments.  She noted no further questions or comments. 	

	Board member Bhakta motioned to approve $2,500 to Nevada Cattlemen’s Association for the 2019 Fallon All Breeds Bull Sale; Chairwoman Frost seconded and the grant was approved with a 2-0 vote by the Board.

	Consideration of a Grant Application by the Rattlesnake Raceway for the 2019 Season Promotions

	Chairwoman Frost informed the next agenda item for review is consideration of Grant Application by the Rattlesnake Raceway for the 2019 Season Promotions.

	Director Moon introduced the grant application and representative for the Rattle Snake Raceway for the Season Promotions, 2019, President Chris Lumsden.  She informed the staff recommendation for the grant is $10,000.

	Mr. Lumsden addressed the board stating of the 2019 Season is packed.  Mr. Lumsden informed that an all-track meeting was held to determine their schedules this year and noted all the northern tracks attended, excluding Fernley, causing no date interferences.  He let the board know that there will be an I-80 Challenge this year, where all five tracks will run a 2-day show, that is required to win the pot.  He informed he hopes the I-80 Challenge will bring in tracks that haven’t participated in the past.  Mr. Lumsden also informed that they are looking to expand their bleachers down the road to accommodate more spectators.

	Board member Bhakta inquired which five tracks are participating in the I-80 Challenge.  Mr. Lumsden informed the race tracks are in Elko, Battle Mountain, Winnemucca, Lovelock, and Fallon.  He stated they all work together to bring awareness of dirt track racing in Northern Nevada.  

Board member Bhakta asked if races are held every weekend.  Mr. Lumsden informed they usually race every other weekend. 

	Board member Bhakta inquired on which races are the most successful.  Mr. Lumsden informed the weekend of the Rodeo, April 6th, was the most successful.  Mr. Bhakta followed with asking if this would be a conflict.  Mr. Lumsden informed that this was not an issue due to the rodeo being a day event, and Rattlesnake being a nightly event.  He also commented on the 4th of July Rodeo they had standing room only available. 

Chairwoman Frost inquired if last year was the first year to work with the tracks to not overlap.  Mr. Lumsden responded that it was.

	Jerry Roseland also wanted to comment on the behalf of Rattlesnake Raceway.  He informed the board that their event helps support hotels, gas stations, and restaurants.  Mr. Roseland also commented that they work with Napa, and O’Reilly, and often run parts to the drivers, if needed.  Mr. Roseland informed of the growth of the track and how their track dictates what happens with other tracks. 

	Chairwoman Frost inquired if there are any further questions or comments.  She noted no further questions or comments. 

	Board Member Bhakta motioned to approve $10,000 to the Rattlesnake Raceway for the Season Promotions 2019; Chairwoman Frost seconded and the grant was approved with a 2-0 vote by the Board.

	Consideration of a Grant application by Lahontan Auto Racing Association for Octane Fest 2019

	Chairwoman Frost informed the next agenda item for review is consideration of Grant Application by Lahontan Auto Racing Association for Octane Fest 2019.

	Director Moon introduced the grant application and representative for the Lahontan Auto Racing Association for Octane Fest 2019, Chris Lumsden.  She informed the staff recommendation for the grant is $10,000. 
	
 Mr. Lumsden addressed the board informing their plan this year to run a small monster truck show, demo derby, and tough truck competition at the race track.  He informed they are working with Top Gun Dragstrip on a car show, tying it in with their events this year.  He also informed that last year the motocross did not do as well as they had hoped, and this year that they will do the monster trucks at the track to cut cost, and hopefully break even.  He informed the board that they will be returning to advertisement through television and radio due to the flyers not being successful last year.  

Chairman Frost noted that social media would also be a good tool for advertisement.  Jerry Roseland addressed the board informing of a three-day seminar on social media he attended to help the event this year.  

City Clerk Gary Cordes inquired on what type of seminar Mr. Roseland attended.  Mr. Roseland explained that it was business seminar, including marketing for drone videography, but explained that the marketing side was better.

Chairwoman Frost suggested that they touch basis with Kaitlyn Ritchie, the City’s Marketing Communications Coordinator, to help get the word out. 

Board member Bhakta inquired on how long Octane Fest has been run by Rattlesnake.  Mr. Lumsden informed that they have overseen it now four approximately four years.  

Chairwoman Frost wanted to also express how great Octane Fest is and wants to see it grow, she also noted that people really enjoy the monster trucks and looks forward to seeing them back this year. 

Chairwoman Frost inquired if there are any further questions or comments.  She noted no further questions or comments. 

Board member Bhakta motioned to approve $10,000 to the Lahontan Auto Racing Association for Octane Fest 2019; Chairwoman Frost seconded and approved the grant with a 2-0 vote by the board. 

Public Comments

Chairwoman Frost inquired if there were any public comments.  No public comments were noted. 

Board and Staff Reports

City Clerk Gary Cordes stated he has made modification to his reports to show year to date, fiscal year, and month-to-month comparisons of room tax collection.  He informed the board that room tax has decreased this year.  City Clerk Cordes said that this could be due to, tourism trends and possibly not having as many out of town contractors, being possible contributing factors.  

Chairwoman Frost inquired if the Naval Air Station or cags coming in and having more housing available on the base could be responsible for the decrease.  City Clerk Gary Cordes agreed that they are huge contributors. 

Chairwoman Frost asked Director Moon if she has anything to report.

Director Moon reported that in November she attended the Nevada Governor’s Global Summit with Chairwoman Frost, she informed the board that she learned of good information on what attracts guests and tourists of Nevada to the rural areas.  She informed that there will be possible direct flights to Las Vegas, and Reno, that domestic and international flights would be made available.  She will be report back when she learns new information on this subject. 

Director Moon noted that the video, Tourism Means More, will be featured at the Legislature on February 13th, as part of the Nevada Commission on Tourism’s legislative presentation.  She stated Fallon is the representing Rural Community featured in the video that was previewed at the Global Tourism Summit.   

Director Moon noted that the Tree Lighting is becoming a Northern Nevada tradition for many, including those who are not from Fallon.  She also stated the Rural Roundup will be hosted in Fallon this year on April 10th-12th, headquartered out of the Convention Center, with break-out sessions being held at Western Nevada College.

Chairwoman Frost noted that the people here for the Rural Roundup will be staying in our hotels.  Director Moon confirming this is a benefit for them coming to our community.

Director Moon informed the Food Boom will be returning in May.  She explained the they want to come to Nevada and be able to pick their own fruit and know where their meat is coming from.  Director Moon further informed that during this event there will be information on what drinks pair well with the what food, she further noted that this will hopefully be held in the Douglass House working with local chefs.   

Chairwoman Frost inquired if Director Moon had any updates on the Corvette Club traveling through Fallon this summer.  Director Moon informed that they will be here and have 99 cars traveling through.  She said they will be having dinner at NAS Fallon, and staying locally at our hotels.    

Chairwoman Frost inquired if there was anything else to report.  No one had anything further to report.

Chairwoman Frost commented on the Tourism Summit, and informed that it was a great experience and conference. 
	
Adjournment

	There being no further business of the Tourism Board, Chairwoman Frost adjourned the meeting at 4:25 p.m. 	 		
		

___________________________   			Chairwoman Kelly Frost

Attest:_______________________________
	Gary C. Cordes, City Clerk/Treasurer 
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